
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 16 FEBRUARY 2006 

                                                                                                                                                                                                       

COS.   /006
Primary Care Trust (PCT) Consultation – Cumbria and Lancashire

The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented Report SP.05/06 advising that the Strategic Health Authority is currently seeking views on three options for the future of Primary Care Trusts.  The closing date for comments is 27 March 2006.  The Executive on 23 January 2006 (EX.020/06) considered the proposed options and referred the matter to this Committee for comment prior to a further report being submitted to the next meeting of the Executive on 20 February 2006.

Mrs C Dent, Head of Governance, Cumbria and Lancashire Strategic Health Authority, attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the options.  She advised that the consultation was on organisational boundary changes for Primary Care Trusts and was not the same as the Strategic Health Authority consultation on Service Delivery, which is taking place nationally through the Government’s “Commissioning Patient Led Services” agenda.

Mrs Dent advised that there are currently 13 Primary Care Trusts in Cumbria and Lancashire.  Consultation was taking place on the following three options:

Option 1:
Four Primary Care Trusts 

(Blackburn with Darwen PCT, Blackpool PCT; Lancashire PCT; Cumbria PCT)

Option 2:
Five Primary Care Trusts 

(Blackburn with Darwen PCT; Blackpool PCT; Morecambe Bay PCT; Lancashire PCT [excluding Lancaster City Council boundary]; North Cumbria PCT)

Option 3:
Six Primary Care Trusts 


(Blackburn with Darwen PCT; Blackpool PCT; Cumbria PCT; Lancaster, Fylde, Wyre PCT; Burnley, Rossendale, Pendle, Hyndburn, Ribble Valley PCT; West Lancashire, South Ribble, Chorley, Preston PCT)

Views were being sought from a range of stakeholders as part of a 14 week consultation period which would end on 22 March 2006. Mrs Dent emphasised that the views of Local Councils were crucial and she encouraged local members to provide individual responses to the consultation.

The proposed changes will introduce new roles for Primary Care Trusts including a new approach to commissioning i.e. the process by which the NHS spends its money to ensure quality, fairness and value for money.  Under the proposed new approach GP’s would have access to a commissioning budget and would lead developments that would produce more responsive local services.  There were expected cost savings of £10 million in Cumbria and Lancashire resulting from a reduction in management and administration costs and it was anticipated that these would be re-invested in clinical services.

Under the proposals, Primary Care Trusts would be measured against a number of Department of Health criteria including:

· Secure high quality, safe services

· Improve commissioning and effective use of resources

· Improve co-ordination with Social Services

· Improve health and reduce inequalities by influencing Councils

· Improve the role of the public in planning and delivery of Local Health Care

· Manage financial balance and risk

· Improve engagement of GP’s 

· Delivering £250 million nationally (£10 million in Cumbria and Lancashire) reduction in management and adminstration costs

· Develop clear and prospective commissioning framework 

Mrs Dent advised that since the consultation had commenced 146 responses had already been received.  She advised that a public meeting had been scheduled by the Strategic Health Authority (SHA) for 10 April 2006.  However, this may have to be brought forward as the Department of Health may bring forward the date for a response from the SHA Board.  If the date for the response is brought forward, a public meeting will be held on 3 April 2006 and the Primary Care Trust Board will consider the options on 5 April 2006.

In considering the options for consultation, Members raised the following questions and made the following comments and observations:

(a)
References had been made to the advantages of having Primary Care Trusts co-terminus with Local Authorities in order to improve co-ordination with social services.  A Member queried how the options would fit in with any proposed re-organisation of Local Government.

Mrs Dent responded that the PCT had asked the Department of Health about that issue and had been told, at that time, that Local Government Re-organisation was not on the horizon.  She recognised that the situation had changed and Local Government Re-organisation was now an issue.

In terms of being co-terminus with Local Government as it currently stands, Options 1 and 3 would match better with Cumbria County Council.  The Department of Health had asked for Option 2 to be put into the consultation.  If Option 2 was adopted, management savings could be generated but it would be more challenging in terms of looking at the integration with Social Services and current Local Authorities.

(b)
In response to a query about the consultation which had been carried out, Mrs Dent advised that the consultation document had been posted on the Web and sent to all Local Authorities, Voluntary Organisations, libraries and other agencies.  Primary Care Trusts had been issued with leaflets to place in different locations.  Altogether 3,000 copies had been distributed across Cumbria and Lancashire. Presentations have also been given to different agencies across the area.

In response to a question about whether this was considered to be an adequate basis of consultation, Mrs Dent advised that this was not a required Section 7 consultation.  The consultation had gone out more widely than the required list suggested by the Government.  

In response to a question as to what ratio of the public had been contacted as part of the consultation, Mrs Dent responded that she could not say for definite.  At this stage, out of the 146 responses received, 45 had been from the public.  She acknowledged that they may not have reached sufficient members of the public yet. In the response, there had been confusion by some of the public between this consultation and the proposed Service Provision changes.

(c)
Mrs Dent responded to a Member’s question about current structures and financial arrangements within the National Health Service explaining that Strategic Health Authorities receive the Capital Budget against which bids are made.  Primary Care Trusts get the direct financial allocation from the Department of Health.  This would not change in the future as Primary Care Trusts would still hold the money, but if there were larger Primary Care Trusts then they may be more powerful in terms of commissioning.

She went on to explain where hospitals fit into the system and reiterated that this consultation was about Primary Care Trust boundary changes and not to do with the Service Delivery Consultation.  There was a new White Paper about Developing Community Services and an Officer from the Strategic Health Authority could give a presentation to the Committee on that document at an appropriate future meeting.

(d)
A Member queried the provisional plans for the composition and responsibilities of Boards for the new Primary Care Trusts.  

Mrs Dent advised that the composition of the Boards would be determined by the Department of Health and confirmation of these details was still awaited.  It was anticipated that there would be Executive and Non-Executive Directors.  It would be the responsibility of the Appointments Commission to make these appointments and ensure the correct mix of expertise on the Board.  There had been a move towards the involvement of Local Councillors as Board Members but this would be up to the Appointments Committee.

The accountability of the large Primary Care Trusts to local people was a huge concern for many people.  They should be able to use the current forums for patients and public involvement to ensure that the Boards are receiving the correct views and reports to maintain a local focus.

Members expressed concern about the local accountability of larger Primary Care Trusts.

(e)
The most local option on offer would be Option 2, with a North Cumbria Primary Care Trust.  There was a question as to whether the Strategic Health Authority had a preferred option at this stage.

Mrs Dent responded that the Strategic Health Authority did not have a preferred option at this stage.  The process for making a final decision on this would be the preparation of a report, based on the outcome of the consultation, for consideration by the Strategic Health Authority Board.  

The Board would consider that report in a public meeting and would then make a decision and a recommendation to the Secretary of State.  A Panel would look at the recommendation from the Strategic Health Authority and the Secretary of State would make the final decision.  No date had been set for final announcements by the Secretary of State.  

(f)
A Member queried whether the results of the consultation would be taken into account or whether decisions had already been made on the way forward.

Mrs Dent re-iterated that the Strategic Health Authority had no preferred option at this stage.  They would be commissioning an external analysis of the consultation results against the criteria set out and also based on geography of respondents.  In relation to responses received to date, the majority have selected Option 3, with Option 1 in second place, but it is far too early to comment on what the outcome of the consultation exercise might be.

Members welcomed the geographical analysis as there are more people in the Lancashire area and the geographical analysis would help to prevent skewing of results.

(g) Members expressed doubt that the £10 million of management and administration costs savings in Cumbria and Lancashire could really be achieved through the three options.  

Mrs Dent advised that the £10 million savings could be achieved by all three options but it would be more challenging to achieve them through Options 2 and 3.  It was intended that every new Primary Care Trust would be given a Management Cost Envelope based on their size and where they had already made savings.

Some Members were sceptical about the actual achievement of proposed Management Costs Savings and referred to other Health Service Initiatives which had generated additional costs and posts, e.g. the Choose and Book System.

Mrs Dent responded that she could not comment specifically on the Choose and Book initiative but stated that, under the proposed options, the £10 million savings could be achieved in Cumbria and Lancashire.  

A reduction from the current 13 Primary Care Trusts would result in a reduction in Senior Management Posts and savings at Executive Post, Board and Senior Management level.  The proposals should allow Primary Care Trusts to commission services better on a clinical and more cost effective basis.  She offered for one of her colleagues to give a presentation on the Choose and Book initiative but Members felt that this was the responsibility of the Health and Wellbeing Joint Committee.

The Chairman then thanked Mrs Dent for her attendance at the meeting and for an informative presentation and for responding to Members’ questions.  

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Executive be informed:

(a)  That this Committee supports Option 2 as the most locally based option in terms of Primary Care Trust structures;

(b)  That the Committee has a general concern about the viability and achievability of the savings of £10 million in Cumbria and Lancashire as stated in the consultation paper.

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager arrange for a presentation by the Strategic Health Authority on the new Community Services White Paper at an appropriate time. 

